                                                                                                                      NRC 032813

THE NATURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION (“NRC”) OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A SPECIAL MEETING ON MARCH 28, 2013 AT THE AVON TOWN HALL BLDG 7 CONFERENCE ROOM.
Present were Bob Breckinridge, Mary Harrop, Candace Gunn, Barbra Chester, Wade Horsey and John E. McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.
Ms. May and Mr. Worobow were absent.

 I.     CALL TO ORDER:

 Mr. Breckinridge called the meeting to order at 7:50 pm.

 II.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  

There being no corrections to the minutes for January 3, 2013 minutes, Ms. Harrop made the motion to approve the minutes.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Gunn. The minutes were accepted as presented.
III. COMMUNICATIONS:
Mr. McCahill distributed a copy of the Connecticut State of the Birds 2013, produced by the Connecticut Audubon Society, for the Commission’s reading pleasure.         

 IV.   OLD BUSINESS:
A. Open Space/Conservation
At the request of the Commission, Mr. McCahill stated that he had contacted Dan Peracchio, Senior Forester at Ferrucci & Walicki, LLC, with regard to Mr. Peracchio giving an overview of the Forestry Management Plan at the Natural Resources Commission meeting scheduled for May 9, 2013.   Mr. McCahill continued by stating that he has requested the presentation include, but not be limited to, the scope of future activities for the next few years, budgeting, and the value of tree harvest.
Mr. McCahill stated that he will also be meeting with Mr. Peracchio to follow up on the forestry management project on Huckleberry Hill Road. 
V.    NEW BUSINESS:
A. New ideas/Future Projects/Proposals

Mr. McCahill stated that he collected information with regard to the typical treatment of signage at the trail crossing intersections of Thompson Road, Scoville Road and Country Club Road.  Mr. McCahill created, and distributed a colored drawing that illustrated this information. He continued by stating that all the existing signage is consistent among the three (3) intersections.  Included on the trail, on both sides of the intersection, in advance of the intersection, was a pedestrian stop with arrow sign, a “stop” sign, and a sign that read “bike riders must dismount to cross road”.  He continued by stating that there are bollards in place on the trail that read “stop”  and in some places, the road name is identified with reflective tape.

Mr. McCahill continued by stating all three (3) intersections have the same standard treatment, and that the existing signage complies with the signage plan that was developed in 1995.  Mr. McCahill added that there are also “no parking any time” signs in place, where appropriate on the roadside.
Mr. McCahill also described the existing signage on the roadway. He continued by stating there are existing signs in both directions which indicate that there is a “pedestrian crossing”, as well as advance warning “pedestrian crossing” signs which includes the posted state law “yield to pedestrians in crosswalk”.  The trail crossings at Thompson Road, Scoville Road and Country Club Road include painted crosswalks in the roadway connecting the break in the trail system. The roadway signage was also consistent at all three (3) intersections.
Referring to the two (2) guidance manuals used for signage, the Manual for Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD) and the American Association of State Highway Transportation Officials (AASHTO), Mr. McCahill stated that the guidance documents have not changed very much since originally published.  As a result of this, Mr. McCahill concluded that it would appear that the current signage is appropriate and any new projects would adhere to similiar guidelines. Mr. McCahill also noted that the posted speed limit for the three (3) roads is low, with Thompson Road being 25 mph, Scoville Road and Country Club Road being 30 mph.  Mr. McCahill stated that the most important concern at each intersection is keeping the site line clear and maintained.
Ms. Harrop stated that she believes that there is no signage at the intersection of Route 10 and Sperry Park, which is the crossing of Rails to Trails from Sperry Park to Avon Park North.  She noted that there is a flashing light at this intersection, but no signage. It was noted that this intersection is potentially dangerous due to the amount of traffic and speed with which cars are traveling.
Mr. Horsey stated that the potential for accidents is increased by drivers who are not familiar with the trail crossings in Avon.

Mr. McCahill stated that the Chief of Police has indicated that flashing lights at the trail crossings are not warranted in Avon.  Mr. McCahill stated that you cannot control negligent drivers with flashing lights.  He continued by stating that the roads that the Rails to Trails crosses are low speed roads and, in theory, the roadway signs should be providing sufficient warning for drivers to slow down due to the approaching trail crossings.

Mr. McCahill stated that Larry Baril, Town Engineer, was tasked by Brandon Robertson, Town Manager through the Town Council, to research traffic lighting systems at each one of the three (3) trail crossings.  Mr. Baril contacted Traffic & Parking Control Company, Inc. (TAPCO) and was advised that they offer two traffic systems.  One was a system that would have in-pavement LED lighted crosswalks, and the other was a rectangular rapid flash beacon at the crossings. He continued by stating that the first system, which includes ten (10) lights per crosswalk, a pedestrian activated pushbutton, solar powered lights, and installation would cost thirty one thousand dollars ($31,000) per intersection.  The rectangular rapid flash beacon system, which includes a pedestrian activated pushbutton, solar powered lights, and installation would cost thirteen thousand dollars ($13,000) per intersection.  Mr. McCahill stated that the cost of  the systems are reasonable as compared to other systems available, but it is still an expensive for the Town.
Mr. Worobow and Ms. May are still in the process of researching other options.
Mr. Horsey inquired if warning grooves in the pavement may be an option.

Mr. McCahill responded by stating that the quality of the pavement has to be able to accommodate the grooves.  He suggested that grooves can compromise the integrity of the pavement and that newer pavement would best serve the warning groove treatment Mr. Horsey is suggesting.

Follow up to traffic lighting systems will continue at the next Natural Resources Commission meeting on May 9, 2013. 

B. Trail Mapping/ Trail Improvements

Mr. Horsey stated that a resident complained to him about the maintenance of the trails with regard to roots that are growing up through the pavement.

Mr. McCahill responded by stating that Bruce Williams, Director of Public Works, has added a line item to his budget every year to address maintenance issues associated with the trail. The Town Council has to approve the funds for the Department of Public Works to maintain such projects.

Ms. Harrop suggested Mr. Horsey relate to the resident who had concerns with the maintenance of Rails to Trails, that contributions can be made to the Farmington Valley Trails Council, a private organization that is actively involved in the success of Rails to Trails.

Mr. McCahill suggested that the concerned resident contact the Department of Public Works directly with his/her request with regard to trail maintenance.

Mr. McCahill stated that the trail south of Old Farms Road, along Tillotson Road, is still in need of some maintenance.  He continued by stating that he had previous conversations with Mr. Breckinridge with regard to conducting a trail cleanup day.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that the Avon Land Trust (ALT) is trying to organize a town wide trail cleanup day on April 20th, with a rain date of April 21st.  Mr. Breckinridge continued by stating that the ALT wants to clean up the ALT trails, and they also want to enlist volunteers from the Boy Scouts, the Sierra Club and a few other groups, to work on the Town trails.  He continued by stating that there was hope that the Natural Resources Commission would get involved by taking on the responsibility of some trail maintenance, either through doing the work or enlisting volunteers.  The purpose is not to clean up every trail in Town, but to assist with maintenance on some of the more neglected trails. Mr. Breckinridge stated that it would be advisable to have adult supervision on site. At this time, more guidance is needed from Bruce Williams, Director of Public Works and Glenn Marston, Director of Parks and Recreation with regard to the logistics of coordinating the volunteers for the day.
Mr. McCahill suggested that a meeting be set with the ALT and a representative from each of the volunteer groups, prior to the date, to discuss the logistics.

Mr. McCahill stated that most of the maintenance that is needed on the trail south of Old Farms Road is manual labor i.e. trimming of overgrowth and removing fallen branches.  
Mr. Breckinridge suggested that the Natural Resources Commission could do a pre-walk to determine which trails may be in need of attention.

Ms. Harrop, in response to Ms. Gunn’s question, stated that the Farmington Valley Trails Council only maintains the bicycle trail.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that within three hours (3) hours a couple of miles of trail can be maintained with the assistance of a couple of chain saws.  The trail south of Old Farms Road is mostly overgrown vegetation and this is very manageable with manual maintenance.
Ms. Gunn suggested that the trail south of Old Farms Road would be a good candidate for the Commission to assist with cleanup.
Mr. Breckinridge reiterated that the two outstanding issues are 1) will it be permitted by the Town to conduct a trail cleanup day and 2) determining which trails will be targeted for the cleanup.  

The Commission was in consensus to meet at 8:00 am at the trail south of Old Farms Road on April 20th (or April 21st) for the trail cleanup.  The Commission will provide their own loppers, clippers, gloves and equipment.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that if there are a number of volunteer organizations that commit to participating in the cleanup, then Mr. Breckinridge, in consultation with Mr. McCahill, could determine what other trails in Town could be identified for maintenance on the day designated for cleanup.

Mr. Breckinridge stated that the day will be publicized in the newspaper and on the Town of Avon website.

Mr. McCahill stated that Bruce Williams and Glenn Marston should be incorporated into the pre-planning.
VI.   COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

A. Planning and Community Development Specialist

Mr. Breckinridge requested that Mr. McCahill give a brief summary of Sunlight Construction Inc.’s application for a subdivision in the vicinity of Haynes Road and Lenox Road.  Currently, the applicant has proposed the development of approximately fifty four (54) single family housing units that will be zoned R-30 and R-15.  A portion of the parcel that abuts Farmington Woods will include multi dwelling units, similar to the homes located in Spring Meadow in Avon.  There are applications currently pending with both the Inland Wetlands Commission and the Planning & Zoning Commission.  Mr. McCahill stated that there has been a lot of resistance from the residents on Haynes Road, who have recently experienced, in their neighborhood, the construction related to a new subdivision, the installation of gas, sewer and water lines associated with the development and they are concerned with the anticipation of increased traffic associated with more development.  Mr. McCahill stated that the property has always been zoned for residential development, but, at this point in time, the applications are still under review by the Commissions.
In response to Ms. Harrop’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that the development will not be age restricted.

In response to Mr. Breckinridge’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that the development will not connect through Bronson Road.
Mr. McCahill stated that the Towns of Avon, Canton, Granby and Simsbury will not be  participating in the Metropolitan District Commission (MDC) Household Hazardous Waste program as a result of a cost saving measure. It is anticipated that the next collection for residents of the four (4) Towns will be in August 2013, and will be centrally located in Simsbury. No further details were known at this time.
Mr. McCahill stated that the Town of Avon is in the process of applying for two (2) grants. The first application is being submitted to the Recreation Trails Program by March 29, 2013 which is administered through the Department of Energy and Environmental Protection (DEEP). As a result of a recent meeting with the Department of Public Works, Engineering Department, Department of Planning & Community Development and the Department of Parks & Recreation, it was recommended that the Town pursue an approximately fifty thousand dollar ($50,000) grant to design and create a “Gateway” to the Greenway Trail System located near Sperry Park (at the termination of the sidewalk to be installed using STEAP funds).   Mr. McCahill stated that the grant will provide funds to improve the lower parking lot by making it handicap accessible to the trail, and make the entrance to the trail more visible.  The State of Connecticut would contribute eighty percent (80%) of the funding, and the Town would contribute the remaining twenty percent (20%); which will be through “in-kind” services. 
Mr. McCahill stated that the second grant being pursued is through the STP Urban Program. He continued by stating that the grant is administered through Capitol Region Council of Governments (CRCOG) and will be funded eighty percent (80%) through the federal government, ten percent (10%) through the State of Connecticut and ten percent (10%) through the Town of Avon. The deadline for this application is April 24, 2013.  Mr. McCahill stated that the Engineering Department has been requested, by Brandon Robertson, Town Manager, as a result of a request from the Town Council, to pursue funds through this grant to construct a sidewalk from Lovely Street, along the north side of Country Club Road continuing towards Old Wheeler Lane, crossing on the easterly side of Old Wheeler Lane and continuing towards Roaring Brook School, and finally continuing approximately one hundred fifty feet (150’) towards Brookmoor Road.  Mr. McCahill stated that he believes that this application may be a part of another application that is being pursued to obtain funds to reconstruct a portion of Country Club Road. 
Mr. McCahill stated that, at this time, there is no additional information with regard to the  status for funding the repairs needed on the bridge at Countryside Park.  
Mr. McCahill stated that Mr. Worobow was going to follow up on the status of the Wild & Scenic Designation bill that is currently pending in Congress.  There is no further information available at this time.

It was the consensus of the Commission, that an invitation for Mr. Len Tolisano to be a guest speaker at a Natural Resources Commission meeting will be postponed until possibly the July 11, 2013 meeting.
B. Natural Resource Award
There was no new information discussed at this time.
VI.   NEXT MEETING:   May 9, 2013 
There being no further business, Ms. Harrop made the motion to adjourn. Mr. Breckinridge adjourned the meeting at 8:50 pm.
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